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D.C. MEDICAL CARE ADVISORY COMMITTEE (MCAC)

Location: DHCF, 441 4th Street NW, Main Street Conference Room #1028, Wash., DC 20001

Wednesday, December 13, 2017

5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m.

Meeting Minutes

ATTENDEES:

MEMBERS:

Jacqueline Bowens, DCHA

Sharra E. Greer, Children’s Law Center 
Maude Holt, DHCF 

Jodi Kwarciany, DC Fiscal Policy Institute

Mark LeVota, DC Behavioral Health Assoc.
Judith Levy, DC Coalition on LTC

Trey Long, DHS (Designee for LZ)
Erin Loubier, Whitman-Walker Health

Alice Weiss (Designee for CS) 
Yair Inspektor, OSSE (Designee for HK/HS) 
Veronica Damesyn Sharpe, DCHCA
Ron Swanda, Representing Seniors
Jim Wotring, DBH
MEMBERS VIA CONFERENCE LINE:

Guy Durant, Beneficiary 
Ian Paregol, DC Coalition on Disability Providers
Tamara Smith, DCPCA
GUESTS:

Karyn Wills, Trusted Health Plan 
Karen Dale, AmeriHealth (via conf. line)
Lisa Proctor, HSCSN

Veronica Sharpe, DCHCA

Jennifer Jarrell, Amerigroup

Lisa Truitt, DHCF

Elisa Fauntleroy, DHCF

Kimberly Johnson, DHCF

Michael Bolling, DHCF

Colleen Sonosky, DHCF

Carmelita White, DHCF

DaShawn Groves, DHCF

Felecia Stovall, DHCF
Carleta Belton, DHCF 
I. Call to Order/Approval of Minutes

Jacqueline Bowens (JB), MCAC Chair, called the meeting to order at 5:40 pm.  JB called for a motion to approve the August 30th and October 25th, 2017 MCAC meeting minutes.  The motion was made, properly seconded, and approved with one edit to correct the spelling of Judith Levy’s name. 
JB expressed that she would like to go on record with this statement. “Over the last year the MCAC has spent some time trying to evolve with the premise of making it a group that is more interactive, more engaged, being able to have an environment where there is a constant interaction back and forth, and a true learning collaborative, positioning everyone around the table to provide input and feedback.”  She went on, “the MCAC does not want anyone who is a part of this group to ever feel that their voice is not being heard.  There have been some concerns raised, that perhaps some of our members feel that they are not being heard.”  JB stated that she would like to go on the record that she wants to ensure that space is being made for everyone to be heard and to know that they bring value to this process.  She also stated that she wanted to “remind everyone that they are here to give advice and serve in an advisory role to the agency, but from wherever we come from there is equal value, and probably more value to our beneficiaries because they are having that living experience, and they are the ones ultimately that this conversation evolves around.”  

JB also stated that should any member have any issues or concerns regarding the process, or the space to ask questions and be engaged, please contact her directly.  She said that she is always going to make herself available to hear, and certainly if changes are appropriate, to make those changes.
II. Senior Deputy Director/Medicaid Director Report

Alice Weiss (AW) presented the Senior Deputy Director/Medicaid Director’s report on behalf of Claudia Schlosberg (CS), who was unavailable to attend the meeting.

AW shared that for the past few meetings, the State Plan Amendments and rulemaking had not been made available, but she has provided a copy for the meeting today (a copy will also be made available on DHCF’s website).  

AW stated that she wanted to give a few updates that CS thought would be of interest to the MCAC.

a. DHCF Budget Formulation
DHCF is in the process of formulating the budget, as are the other District agencies.  The agency is going through a process where we are making recommendations forward to the Mayor, and the Mayor will take them under consideration, look at the whole budget, and then make final announcements regarding the budget in the spring.

b. Update on State Plan Amendment (SPA) Approvals
· IDD Waiver Renewal ~ approval November 20, 2017 (5 years)
· Home Health Services and Private Duty Nurses ~ approval end of November 2017, effective October 1, 2017

· PCA SPA and EPD Waiver Renewals were approved last year as well

· My Health GPS (to extend the timeframe for incentive payments to providers) ~ approved

· Outpatient Supplemental Payments SPA ~ approved 

· FQHC SPA ~ approved

· The Nursing Facility SPA and rules are actively underway, and will be submitted to CMS shortly.  The rule is nearly final, and hopefully will be published in January 2018.

c. DC Access System (DCAS) Program
AW stated that the agency will be moving forward with the work on Release 3 of the DCAS Program (the agency’s modernized eligibility system).  The work on Release 3 will provide us with a full opportunity to use the system for all of the District’s Medicaid beneficiaries, including the non-MAGI beneficiaries.  That work will get underway, and it will get more active and more intensive over the next year as we move forward to implementation.

d. Long Term Care Administration (LTCA) New Hire
AW reported that the agency has hired for a PACE program coordinator.  We received funding in the FY ’18 budget to hire someone to help with implementation of the case program.  That individual will begin her new position in January 2018, and working under the leadership of the LTCA Director.

e. My Health GPS Update 
AW reported that the agency’s My Health GPS program was featured in a case study in the November 2017 National Academy for State Health Policy (NASHP) publication.

Erin Holve (EH) reported that the My Health GPS program is going quite well.  There are over 3,500 beneficiaries enrolled in the program.  The agency is working very closely with all the providers.  As of last week, the agency just launched a new health information exchange (HIE) tool, and we are working with the Chesapeake Regional Information System for our Patients (CRISP), Maryland’s HIE.  The agency has also provided brochures regarding the My Health GPS program, which are available to the public, and have made copies available to the MCAC for the meeting today.

f. CHIP Update
Colleen Sonosky (CS) reported on DHCF’s monitoring of CHIP reauthorization activities in Congress. As of December, Congress has not authorized funding for CHIP.  However, DHCF has worked with CMS in order to utilize carry-over funding and re-distribution funds.  The OCFO estimates that if no funding is authorized by Congress, the District will need to identify funding for the shortfall.  DHCF will monitor Congressional activity set to be passed by December 22nd.  
g. Free Standing Mental Health Clinic Update
AW announced that Jim Wotring (JW), and his team at the Department of Behavioral Health (DBH), and DHCF have been working collaboratively on an initiative to begin the transition of oversight of free standing mental health clinics from DHCF to DBH.  The plan is to effectuate that in the next fiscal year (2019).  
JB asked JW to provide some clarity as to what exactly does oversight transition mean.  JW provided an extensive detailed explanation of what the transition of oversight entails.
Ron Swanda (RS) asked how does this impact beneficiaries, and AW stated that beginning mid-2016, DHCF and DBH went on some site visits to the free standing mental health clinics.  What they heard from the providers right now is that we have somewhat of a disconnected approach to how we are paying for these services, and it is affecting beneficiaries.  On the MHRS side, there are significant comprehensive services, but in order to get into the door individuals must participate in a three (3) hour assessment to start, and then providers must provide periodic updates.  The beneficiary also must have a diagnosis that meets our standards for what is considered a serious mental illness.
Alternatively, on the free-standing side, beneficiaries have access to more comprehensive and dynamic services at a lower level of service.  However, if a beneficiary has to transition over to MHRS, they then have to go through this structured process.  

AW also stated that the work that DBH is doing and planning to do, and their capacity to have oversight over opt the full range of these services, gives them more flexibility to reimagine the continuum of care that is going to be needed by beneficiaries.  Hopefully, this will result in making the services more accessible and more rational in terms of we’re delivering care.
AW reported that DHCF is interested in getting public input and feedback about key considerations and issues. The public meeting is scheduled for January 8, 2018, at DHCF in the Main Street Conference Room #1028 on the 10th floor.
III. Subcommittee Reports
Access

JB asked that someone from the Access Subcommittee report on the conversation related to the situation at United Medical Center (UMC) and Providence Hospital’s reduction in services of the elimination of Obstetric services, and the suspension of UMC’s program.

Mark LeVota (ML) stated that there were no further follow-ups on items number 1 or 2.  However, they did have further conversation within the subcommittee and requested recommendations, if there were recommendations for further actions.  There were no recommendations submitted at this time.  There is a level of acceptance of the arrangements that have been made while they look for some better solutions in both of those situations.  For the third item, the subcommittee did request the general reports on status.  ML deferred to Lisa Truitt (LT) and her staff for an update on this issue.
ML also reported that the subcommittee discussed the health systems plan for 2017.  That was a valuable contribution to the subcommittee’s understanding of what is going on, and this elevated importance of providing access to after-hours primary care, urgent care, and including some of the more sophisticated diagnostic services that are not traditionally in primary care.  
He announced that the subcommittee’s next meeting is planned for January 2018.  He then deferred to Lisa Truitt (LT) for her update.

JB stated that the DC Hospital Association (DCHA) put together a group to begin looking issues around service disruptions, and where there may be some opportunities for improvement, particularly around communication and engagement with all parties.  DCHA shared this information with the Department of Health (DOH) and the DC Primary Care Association (DCPCA).  JB said that she would summarize the document and make it available to everyone. This information will provide some insight in looking at when a hospital is with intention to or strategically making decisions about reducing services, and/or in the case where it may be a regulatory move.
Managed Care Impact of Unit Closures
Lisa Truitt (LT) provided a follow-up report on at UMC and Providence Hospital.  Following are updates as of December 2017.

AmeriHealth Caritas DC has the largest enrollment.  They have determined that 27 enrollees were identified as receiving prenatal and/or postpartum services at UMC on or around August 2017. They were able to transition those individuals in their in-network facilities. Two (2) enrollees delivered just prior to the closure of OB services at UMC. One enrollee refused any calls.  Three (3) enrollees were not reached after telephonic and door-to-door outreach.
Providence Hospital had a total of 85 enrollees who were involved in some course of prenatal or postpartum care. Of this total, 40 enrollees delivered at Providence prior to October 15th.  They had some individuals who miscarried, and others who were initially in their plan and was expected to deliver, but ended up transferring out of the plan.  They were able to transfer all of those enrollees to in network facilities.
Trusted Health Plan indicated that they had no disruption in the OB care and services.  They were also able to execute a contract with University of Maryland Medical System Capital Regional Health for the delivery of OB services at Prince Georges Hospital Center. They also had some discussions with Community of Hope to assist with providing mid-wifery support.
MedStar Family Choice – There was no report at that time.

HSCSN indicated that they were not impacted by any changes at UMC or Providence.
Amerigroup DC had 5 enrollees impacted by the changes at Providence.  Enrollees were care coordinated to a provider delivering at an alternate facility.  No enrollees impacted by the change at UMC.
LT reported the following regarding the impact on inpatient psychiatric services.
AmeriHealth Caritas DC indicated that they tracked their enrollees who were receiving inpatient detox services, and were able to transition them from Providence to PIW.  They did not report any adverse outcomes associated with the changes.

Trusted also experienced no disruption in psychiatric services due to the discontinuation of services at Providence.  The only noticeable impact was the number of in network detox facilities which went from two to one.
HSCNS’s population was not affected because their age group goes up to 2 to 6.  They indicated that their outpatient services remained open at Providence.  They only had two enrollees admitted into the hospital, and they did not encounter any adverse impact.
Question:  Sharra Greer (SG) asked where are should enrollees be directed to for services?
Answer:  LT stated that beneficiaries should be directed to contact their health plan, and to have a conversation with them.  The provider information can also be found on their website.    Beneficiaries can also contact DHCF’s enrollment program at 202-639-4030.  A representative will assist beneficiaries with providing the facilities that are within their health plan.  
Patient & Family Advisory Committee (PFAC) 
Erin Holve (EH) stated that she, Leona Redmond (LR), and Trina Dutta (TD) sat down to discuss what they wanted to achieve through this task force.  LR felt very strongly that we should pursue the design of this task force by really finding independent patients and family care givers to participate in thinking about this issue.  So they both reached out to a number of organizations, and will meet again so that they can come up with a number of suggestions for individuals to participate in the task force (no more than 4-5 individuals).  EH stated that they are still in the process of gathering suggestions for some of the patients and care givers to participate.  
EH asked that the MCAC invite individuals who would be a good fit, and would be interested in serving on the PFAC. 

Question:  RS asked EH to supply the Charter for the PFAC. 

Answer:  EH stated that the intent of the task force is to develop the charter. It was also brought to the MCAC’s attention that the charter was summarized in the October 25, 2018 MCAC meeting minutes (go to www.dhcf.dc.gov, click on the MCAC link).  EH also stated that she would provide to the MCAC via email, a copy of some information that would be helpful regarding the PFAC.
Enrollment/Eligibility – No report.  Jodi Kwarciany (JK) stated that it has been a while since the Enrollment/Eligibility Subcommittee last met.  However, the subcommittee has a meeting scheduled for Tuesday, December 19th at 10:30 am at DHCF.   If anyone has any questions or issues, they can send them to JK.
Health System Re-Design – Tamara Smith (TS) reported that they met on November 29th.  They reviewed the charter of the Health System Re-Design Subcommittee, and the agenda items and accomplishments from 2017.  They had an update on My Health GPS related around lessons learned, and feedback from some of the participants.  TS stated that they also spent a good amount of time talking about priorities and future agenda items.  Those items include the issues discussed tonight, including integration of behavioral health services, social services, physical health, data sharing needs, and a variety of other issues.  

TS reported that for the January meeting they will try to narrow down agenda items for future meetings.  They will probably meet more frequently than in the past, because there are a lot of things they would like to tackle, including writing recommendations to be submitted to the MCAC for consideration. 

JB reminded all of the subcommittee chairs to ensure that they submit those recommendations at least a month before to ensure that there is enough time to vet it, and to invite folks to come to the table, etc. to get them on the agenda to have a productive discussion.
DaShawn Groves (DG) reported that over the summer they posted an ACO RFI, and received sixty respondents.  They also had a stakeholder wide meeting in August, that involved the Health System Re-Design Subcommittee, external people, and the Center for Health Care Strategies.  
Long Term Services and Supports – Judith Levy (JL) reported that the subcommittee is waiting on the results of the White Paper which will view how in-home supports are going to be altered.  

JL mentioned that the Services My Way Coordinator left the position effective December 8th.  Following her departure, Services My Way will be decentralized.  The program enrollment is at 400 clients with 700 applicants.  They are looking forward to ensuring that the program continues at a steady pace.
She mentioned that the Board of Nursing that the regulations for nursing assistant personnel will be published on Friday, December 15th.  This includes certified nursing assistants (CNAs), patient care techs, dialysis techs, and most importantly, certified medication aides.  There is a thirty day comment period, and the next goal is to get it to implementation.
AW reported that the PACE funding has been established for a staff person.  A budget has been submitted for the program, but it is subject to final approval by the Mayor.  Legislative approval is required. The anticipation is to move this as quickly as possible.  However, the estimated launch will be approximately one and half years.    

JL stated that the next subcommittee meeting has not been established.
IV. New Business

No report.

V. Opportunity for Public Comment

There being no public comment, JB moved to the next agenda item.

VI. Announcements

No announcements.
VII. Next MCAC Meeting

The next MCAC meeting is scheduled for Wed., February 28, 2018, 5:30 – 7:30 pm.

VIII. Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 7:17 pm.
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